
 

The Centipede Man 
 

         He was tall, dark and handsome. But approachable. He had a 
mysterious allure that women are drawn to. It was said that only the sinful 
are drawn to him, that any trace of infidelity calls to him–– whether or not 
it has already happened. Yet, rumor had it that a simple touch can corrupt. 
An accidental brush... or bump can poison a woman with unquenchable lust. 
He forces upon them a desire not for pleasure, but for filth and degradation. 
They will have no choice but to beg him into their beds, where he will 
belittle them in the most shameful ways possible. And unlike most men, 
when he is finished he leaves not a seed, but centipedes. Hundreds of them 
crawling inside her and feasting from within. Once gorged, out they crawl. 
They say he was the bane of unfaithful and impure women. To others, he 
was the champion of jealous and suspicious husbands. Some, however, say 
he preyed on any woman unlucky enough to catch his gaze.  
 
 

 Lawless 
 
   There wasn't much use for me anymore, not that I ever really 
had a chance. Not when criminals owned this town. The best I get 
is following flirty dames for jealous husbands and occasionally 
tracking down some bastard who owes the wrong person money. My 
father, a great detective back in the good days, would've 
disowned me if he was still alive. His only child spoiling his 
legacy by sneaking around in wet alleys and dark shadows–– just 
like the lowlife crooks he would've been slapping cuffs on and 
hauling off to the police. Even though by that time were already 
showing the symptoms of corruption. But things have changed 
since then. Gotten darker, dirtier. Now, most of us private 
detectives spend our time wandering the streets in the 3 am 
rain, too scared and ashamed to let the dame we went home with 
only a few hours before see what we look like in the daylight. 
How wasted and drained we are, with hanging faces and empty 
eyes. Especially those of us who remember how it used to be, 
when people like us were actually good for something. 
Occasionally, we get a chance to do something meaningful. Like 
scaring off some loser drunk beating up on somebody's daughter. 
But that usually turns to shit. I don't know if it was luck, but 
after scampering out of the latest pair of soft arms holding me 
close like a frightened rat, I found something sickening. And 
for once I could do something about it. 
 
 

 

 



 

Detour 
 
The third body found this week. Except this time, something was 
different. For one, she was only thirteen. She wasn't the kind 
of crime that would go unnoticed; she was just a kid. The other 
times were just pushed aside, by that old bullshit 
superstition–– a scare tactic a couple centuries old. But after 
seeing her, they couldn't ignore the problem any longer. No one 
who looked at her body, her brown skin shredded and teaming with 
those insects could pretend nothing was wrong. After this, no 
woman or girl was safe. The Centipede Man had broken free from 
the hearts of jealous men.  

 
 

Lila 
 
The cigarette between my fingers was shaking like a pot of 
boiling water. I’d quit years ago, cold turkey. I didn't even 
waste my time with the electronic replacements. Right now I just 
needed something to distract me. Thank god she smoked the real 
ones. She woke just before I returned. Seein me drippin and 
distraught, she poured me a hot cup of coffee and offered a 
steaming shower and a blanket. Followed by a single, hastily 
hand rolled cig. You know a good woman when she doesn't complain 
about you leaving puddles on her floor. 
 

 
Toni Williams 

 
I woke up naked, in her bed, the pillow damp and cold with 
tears. I'd seen alotta shit, but  nothing can steel your nerves, 
can make you numb enough to see that girl, watch her dead body 
still being devoured and shrug it off like just another everyday 
horror. 
 
"Toni Williams," she said. I looked up at her in sleep muddled 
confusion. Lila, her face pointed at the wall above my head, her 
eyes looking god-knows-where, repeated, "Her name was Toni 
Williams." 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 

 
 

Mirshka 
 

It was the week after Toni that they found Mirshka. Olin 
Bedevere's adopted niece. That's when people really started 
getting paranoid, making sure no women or girls went out alone, 
making sure they had male chaperones and any other "protective" 
and restrictive bullshit. But hey, it makes sense. If someone 
has the stones to go after a mob boss's family then no one is 
safe. Especially from a zealot. So they hired me. Maybe because 
of my father. Maybe because most men in my profession are 
incompetent, while I do what it takes. Most likely because I'm 
just ostracized enough from society, just far enough removed 
that if I end up dead and mangled, not many tears will be shed.  
 

 
Ethel Freeman 

 
Ethel Freeman didn't shed a single tear; she’d been through this 
before. She lost her family when their landlord burnt their 
apartment building down for the insurance money. Not that she 
didn't feel, she just didn't express emotion by crying. When she 
saw Mirshka's body— I was the only who would show her— she just 
sighed with a downward glance and subtly chewed on her upper 
lip. The centipedes along Mirshka had died by then; they would 
have appeared casually sprinkled upon her had they not been 
sprouting from every orifice, including the ones they created by 
crawling in and out of her skin. Ethel never looked away from 
anything. Until then.  
 

Making Sense 
 

Nothing made sense. There were no connections. My elbows digging 
into Lila's coffee table, I smothered my face in my hands, as if 
blocking out the rest of the world could make this all go away. 
It was my third 2am in a row at Lila's coffee table since I 
showed Ethel Mirshka. Or well, what Mirshka had been through. I 
couldn't get the crusty red-brown centipedes or Ethel's veiled 
anguish out of my head. And like I said, none of it made any 
sense. Mirshka was loyal; the mere thought of being with anyone 
other than Ethel was ridiculous, laughable. That and Ethel 
didn't exactly fit the mold of jealous husband. When you add in 
Toni Williams, things got even more senseless. She may not have 
been the sweetest girl, but she wasn't anything close to some 

 



 

"immoral harlott." But she was rough and independent, growing up 
with no mom and already having a few extra holes in her head 
gleaming with gold— but that didn't mean anything, not like 
people often think. She was just different, a bit of an 
outsider. Like Mirshka. I guess you could say, according to some 
old world standard, they weren't "model" women. 
  
"They weren't a man's 'ideal' woman" I muttered, half in 
astonished revelation. Lila looked up, raising her head from her 
nest of covers, her naturally arched eyebrows curving slightly. 
I smiled, almost guiltily, taking in the inquisitive brown-green 
of her eyes. "I have a hunch." 
 
" About wha-" she began sleepily, realization quickly dawning on 
her. Half-smirking, she congratulated me, asking if this meant 
that I would finally come back to bed.  

 
 

Sheriff Miggins 
 

I was greeted with a gruff "Lawless" as soon as my weathered 
boots squeaked on the freshly cleaned tiles. It wasn't until I 
hung up my drenched trench coat that Sheriff Miggins looked up, 
though mostly to stare with contempt at the wet spot on the 
floor. He always had an attitude of disdain towards me. Mostly 
because I was taller than him. For some reason, he had this 
naïve idea about the valor and duty of the policeman and his 
duty. Consequently he saw "my type" as a "stain on the bustier 
of Justice," though what I think he meant to say was bosom. He 
also thought no one deserved citizenship until their family had 
been here for three generations. I disagreed. Quite strongly. 
Another reason he didn't like me. The main one however— other 
than height of course— was that he knew I was better him. He 
tried to even this out by flaunting his overwhelmingly superior 
access to resources. Luckily I was smarter than him.  
 
"Well," he said, to my collarbone,"what do you want this time?"  
 
 

Mama Lawless 
 

I needed leverage. So I went to the woman who knows damn near 
everything about damn near everyone. My mother. 
 

 



 

She had a nearly boiling cup of tea in my hands before my coat 
had a chance to leave its signature pool of rainwater on the 
hardwood. She still had these old ceramic tea cups, Japan circa 
2056, family heirlooms. Setting a tray of dumplings on the 
small, rickety table she said, 
  
"This may not seem like the most appropriate time for this, 
but..." Oh shit. Here she goes. Again. "I really think you 
should try and find someone. Everyone could use a companion in 
their life. Why, just look at your cousin Jonathan." I sipped my 
tea, pretending to be entranced by the embroidery on the table 
cloth. "You know I just want you to be happy. I don't even care 
about grandkids anymore." I almost spit out a mouthful of piping 
hot jasmine. Instead, I shoved a steaming dumpling into my 
mouth. She sighed, shaking her head in dismay. I swallowed, 
reaching for another piece of pork filled heaven. She always 
seemed to make the best ones before I visited. 
 
The plate half-empty, I slipped into our usual routine. "Morgan 
Miggins, hmmm?" I didn’t even have to tell her what I wanted. 
Her eyes looked up to the ceiling for answers, her fingertips 
rolling along her chin. "Do you know Martha Jansen?" I nodded, 
my eyes peeking over my cup. "Well. I shouldn't tell you this, 
but..." She smiled. I took another sip of tea.  
 
 
 

Massacre 
 

"Martha Jansen is not a nice girl." I don't waste anytime. 
Before continuing, I sat down, propping my feet on the edge of 
Miggins's desk. Hopefully he wouldn't notice the mud coating the 
double G's on his nameplate for at least a week. "So, how'd it 
happen that such a fine policeman like you got familiar with a 
broad like her?" Miggins had his own shade of pink, deep but not 
red, almost on the verge of orange but with more magenta. Like a 
rose. He should've patented the color and sold it.  
 
He glared at me. "You could've just asked for the case files." I 
gave him my most charming smile. He didn't need to know how 
shaken I was that he didn't put up the usual fight. I knew the 
whole town was  jittery, but this was something else. I didn't 
need to count the number of photofiles Miggins handed me to know 
this situation was a whole hell of a lot worse than anyone 
realized. 

 



 

 
Bourbon 

I really shouldn't start brawling after more than four bourbons. 
I really shouldn't have more than six. But that good-for-nothing 
Archie always gets under my skin and today, he was the last 
thing I needed. And when I'm in this state just about everything 
pisses me off. And when I'm pissed off, I just start swingin. 

 

Home 

Somehow, I got home. I'd almost forgotten what the place smelled 
like. A mix of dust, stale rain and the musk of the cat that 
died three years ago. I thought about getting another, but just 
I didn’t have the heart. A cat isn't an icebox, you don't just 
replace it. I reached in my coat for the photofiles from earlier 
that day. The youngest was eight, the oldest 60. I was more 
confused than when this started. I was beginning to think there 
was something right in front of my face that I was missing. I 
stumbled to my bed leaving my coat and boots somewhere behind. I 
managed to strip down to my boxers and collapsed onto my bed. 

I woke, my head roaring. I looked at the files, most of which 
were beneath me. I must have had some sort of drunken revelation 
because across on of the pictures was a word, scrawled in what 
looked like Lila's favorite lipstick. 

 

Awake 

Coffee never tasted so good. And light never hurt so much. 2 in 
the afternoon is the worst time to wake anybody up. Especially 
by pounding on the door. 

 

Jaime Kingston 

I didn't wanna, but I got up and opened the door. To find a 12 
year old shivering on my doorstep. It was the only sunny day of 
the week. Good thing I put pants on. 

Apparently the kid's mom had been missing for about a month and 
grandma was sick of taking care of her “little slut's brat.” A 

 



 

sinking feeling hit my gut. I'd seen those blue eyes before. In 
photofile 7. Female, age 35, cab driver. 5'3, 113 pounds. Black 
hair, blue eyes, olive skin. One dependent.Jaime Kingston. 

 

Coffee 

He didn't look like he'd eaten well in 3 weeks and his raggedy 
rain-coat was a couple sizes too small. No wonder he'd been 
shivering. I didn't have any real food, so I figured coffee was 
as good a breakfast as any... at least until I figured out what 
to do. 

 

Pho Long Thinh 

The sunshine didn't last long. As the clouds came in and the 
wind's chill whipped through my curtains, I figured it would be 
a good idea to get Jaime some soup. There were six phô joints on 
the block, but only one was good. Pho Long Thinh. I've never 
seen anyone down a bowl of noodles so fast. I somehow managed to 
learn a few things between slurps of broth. Like how his mom 
would turn off the meter to drive where most cab companies 
consider unsafe, or at least not worth the money. It wasn't 
unheard of; cabbies could charge up to triple for risking their 
necks in places likes the Lower, Jango's Market or the Old 
Bridge Corridor. She however, charged less. 

 

Lara Kingston 

If she could've, she wouldn't of charged them anything, but in 
this world there ain't no such thing as a free ride, and Lara 
Kingston had two mouths to feed. 

She'd started started driving down to the Badland neighborhoods 
three years ago to pick up some extra cash to pay for Jaime's 
dental augmentations. It'd taken her about six months to raise 
enough for half a mouth’s-worth of shiny, state-of-the-art 
Teeth™. She didn’t have the money to get 'em till she was 
twenty, and she'd be damned if her son grew up not being able to 
chew. After a year she finally had enough. She would've stopped 
had it not been for Yemaya’s Children. 

 



 

 

Yemaya’s Children 

Yemaya’s Children was an underground reproductive rights 
organization. They did everything from in-house midwifery to 
supplying contraceptives and abortions. They were most popular 
in the Lower, Jango's, and Old Bridge. What most people didn't 
know was that while they gave to these neighborhoods, they also 
took. Any abandoned child was theirs to claim. Not everyone 
liked this— the idea being that the poor and miserable should 
stay where they belonged. Lara drove Yemaya’s Children to and 
from the grittiest corners of the city, out maneuvering thugs 
and security guards who stayed powerful by keeping the weak down 
and in their place. The cops who found her body figured she 
should've minded her own business and didn't give any more 
thought to her case. 

 

Apt 1663 

Lila wasn't too surprised to find me at her door with a 12 
year-old boy. She merely raised one of those sharply curved 
eyebrows, pulled her robe closer, and shuffled aside to let us 
in. Jaime immediately crashed on her sofa. 

"He yours?" A slim trace of amusement flickered in her eyes. I 
shot her a half-smile. 

"He showed up this afternoon, woke me up." I shuffled to her 
kitchen, following the scent of fresh coffee. She only brewed 
the good stuff, her favorite was Turkish. She waited 'til I'd 
finished rummaging through her mugs and filled a small one 
before giving me a questioning look. 

I sighed. "Look, the kid's mom died at the beginning of this 
murder spree. The grandma he's been stayin with don't want him 
anymore and your place is a hell of a lot better than mine." 

 

Cheshire 

 



 

"Ya know," she said, head nestled between my collarbone and 
chin, "it might be nice to see this place of yours someday." I 
shrugged— as best I could with a woman on my chest. 

"Don't like it. Reminds me of my cat." I rested my cheek against 
her head, fingers stroking her auburn hair. I briefly wondered 
what she used to dye it. 

"Don't like your cat?" I imagined the green in her eyes twinkled 
with mischievous wit. "She died." I could almost feel her 
thinking. "Three years ago, about." 

"Why not get a new one?" 

 
"Because a cat ain't a fridge." 

 

Daedalus 

Three of the other victims were cabbies, two more were other 
types of drivers–– a chauffeur and a deliveryperson. Intrigued, 
I decided to take a trip to Daedalus. I left Lila's around five 
in the morning. 

He was born Earl Kint, Daedalus was just a nickname. He was a 
drug dealer. You didn't know what he gave you, or even ask, but 
you knew it was gonna be the some of the best wings that would 
take you higher than anybody. However, it came with a strict 
warning not to fly too high; if you weren't careful you'd crash 
and that'd be the end. 

Dealing was only one of Daedalus's side jobs. He was also a 
brilliant chemist, a ballroom dance instructor, and a bonafide 
snoop. 

 

Cheap Talk 

Daedalus knew everything my mother didn't, mostly about the 
badlands, and was mostly reliable. That and he wasn't a total 
scumbag. He sold to people in chronic pain, suffering from 
diseases they didn't have the money to treat or complications 
from cheap surgeries. It wasn't anywhere near legal, but he 
wasn't a crook. Well, not completely anyway. His prices were 

 



 

only low because there were so many suffering, he was making 
money off the failures of a messed up system. His clientele was 
specific because they had the perfect balance of desperation and 
reliability. They also liked to talk. 

 

67 289th Street 

I stopped at my place to grab the files on the way back to 
Lila's. I glanced down at the word drunkenly scrawled in red 
before hastily stuffing them into my coat pocket. Before leaving 
I grabbed an extra shirt, stuffing it into one of my other 
pockets. I shut the window on my way out. 

 

280th Street 

The quickest way back to Lila's was down 280th street, past the 
registration clinic. I grit my teeth as I passed through the 
reproductive regulation protesters. Because of chronic 
overpopulation, the government strictly controls family 
planning. For "greater efficiency" everyone is required to 
register their sexuality once a year so the government can keep 
track of those at "higher reproductive risk," which most people 
fall into. Some of them direct their anger at those of us in the 
"Q" category. 

What they don't realize is that even Qs aren't free of meddling. 
After each sexuality registration there's an investigation—can't 
trust people not to cheat the system ya know?— where you're at 
"higher reproductive risk" until proven otherwise. The only way 
to opt out is "voluntary" sterilization. Last time I tried to 
explain this someone's nose got broken. And it wasn't mine. 

 

Loveless 

Dwight Loveless drove a shiny black scorpion. It was so fast it 
wasn't even legal. The patented "stealth mode" and built in 
police scanner didn't help. Not that it mattered, he owned half 
the police and most independent detectives. His favorite group 
was mercenaries. He provided the muscle in this town— if anyone 
had a messy situation and wanted it dealt with right, they went 
to him. He was one of the Big Three along with Olin Bedevere. A 

 



 

good chunk of his men protected Bedevere's drugs and related 
“products.” 

For some reason, I didn't find it strange to see his car parked 
right at the corner of Southeast 284th street and 280th. 

 

89 SE 284th St 

Bursting out of the 16th floor elevator, I rushed to Lila's 
apartment, one word on my lips, "Loveless." If I'd bothered to 
look around the room, I would've kept my mouth shut. 

 

Daddy 

Unlike Olin Bedevere and The Madame, Dwight Loveless didn't look 
like someone's harmless aunt or uncle. He had more scars than 
wrinkles, a crooked nose and only one living eye. I could only 
tell because the mechanical eye didn't match the green of the 
other. The same green as Lila's eyes. 

 

An Invitation 

Loveless smirked as I stood in the doorway thinking of a way to 
explain myself. 

"Solved the big mystery about your woman's roots, have we?" I 
could've knocked his teeth out for that condescending bullshit. 
The last time I had to deal with him, two of his cronies came 
out with broken arms. They were the lucky ones. One is still in 
a coma, the other is finally done with surgery. 

Lila rose a concerned eyebrow while keeping her voice stoically 
amused "You two know each other?" She pulled a cigarette out of 
her case, lit it, and took a deep drag, blowing the smoke from 
her nostrils. An elegant she-dragon. 

"I've been known to teach some of his brutes a self-defense 
lessons every now and then." I hid a smile as Lila's father 
tried to fight the color rushing to his cheeks. He was more or 
less unsuccessful. 

 



 

"We've been acquainted," he replied, trying to disregard my 
comment, "Now I was just asking my daughter if she'd let me take 
her to lunch. Why don't you join us?" His smile could've wilted 
a flower. 

 

The Carlsbad 

"Where's the kid?" I pulled Lila aside while Loveless made a 
quick "business" call. 

"At school. It's Wednesday." She blew a soft ring of smoke at my 
forehead, a playful smile in her eyes. I couldn't stop myself 
from stealing a kiss, careful to avoid her father's gaze. 

Apparently a crime boss's perfect spot for a surprise lunch is 
the Carlsbad. Located in the depths of the old city— about two 
stories underground— it's one of the top 10 luxury restaurants 
in the world. The richest of the rich have to make a reservation 
at least 6 months in advance. And you had to be at least 
middle-middle-low/mid-upper class to even be a busboy. 

 

Lunch 

The Loveless suite had a nice view of some of the world's best 
underground rock formations. I felt warm and fuzzy when the 
attendant's horrified face took in my dripping coat and offered 
me a dinner jacket. I politely declined, this coat was my 
father's. I did however allow them to hang it up. 

To be honest, I wasn't entirely sure lunch was a good idea. But 
I never turn down free food, and it's not everyday that a 
gangster offers to buy you a meal of expensive, rare and even 
illegal foods. 

The meal was surprisingly pleasant. Old Loveless seemed to be 
more human around his daughter and even had a sense of humor. 
Which only increased my unease. 

 

 

 



 

Connections 

Mirshka was Dwight Loveless's goddaughter. Toni Williams and 
three other victims were the daughters of his employees. Five 
more had been secretaries, two were his favorite sex workers, 
and three more were spoiled, short-term mistresses. One worked 
for a housekeeping agency that had supplied his nanny, another 
was a waitress at his favorite cafe, one more a temporary 
dog-walker from ten years ago. You see, each victim was at some 
point financially or personally connected to Dwight Loveless. 
The only one who didn't seem to be connected was Laura Kingston. 

 

The City Registrar  

When I first scribbled "loveless" after too many bourbons on 
those files, I wasn't thinking about the criminal. In one way or 
another, all these women were lonely, lacking love. It wasn't 
until Daedalus told me to look at the man "who receives no 
heart"— Daedalus liked to be cryptic— that I even thought of 
Loveless Loveless. I needed more than this and, unable to get it 
from Daedalus, went on a little trip to the city registrar. 

The city registrar, among numerous other things, kept track of 
all the financial transactions between individuals and 
businesses. Well, all the legal transactions. You weren't 
supposed to get access to the records without the "proper 
certifications and paperwork," but I had away with the clerks. 
By that I mean Darla Dickens, the supervising clerk, who had a 
bit of a soft spot for me. She had a thing for tall, dark and 
secretive, and I seemed to fit that bill. I almost felt bad for 
using her affection to get information. 

 

Bensen Bridge 

A couple days after my lunch with Lila and her father I got 
called down to the Old Bridge Corridor, another body— if you 
could still call it that. 

I always hated the Corridor, it was the sewer system in the 21st 
century. The drains under Bensen Bridge used to prevent flooding 
when the river got too high. The river's gone now, but the rain 
still trickles down under the old river bed. Ain't the best 

 



 

place to live, but it's better than nothing. And there's always 
enough to drink. 

 

Victory Starlight 

Her name was Victory Starlight. 5'8," fluffy black hair, hazel 
eyes. The centipedes had almost eaten her in half. Her hair was 
caked in mud and shit. Her eyes were nothing but cracked shells. 

I'd met her once, while settling a bet with a fellow PI at a bar 
on 87th. She was from one of the Corridor's tunnel neighborhoods 
and wanted to be one of Loveless's men. He turned her down. She 
wasn't happy about it. Ya see, good ol' Dwight paid his thugs 
better than anybody and she coulda used that cash to further her 
ambitions. So, she'd tried to change his mind. This bar was one 
his men's favorites so she challenged each one she saw. She was 
on her fifth win when I stopped her. She almost broke my arm. 

I liked her. So I asked her name. 

"Victory Starlight," she said, challenging me to laugh or make a 
stupid joke. I didn't. Instead I suggested she go to The Madame, 
the third member of the Big Three, to look for work. "As a 
bodyguard," I’d said, before she could slap me. 

And now here she was. Mutilated. In a gutter, crushed like 
something flimsy. She was one of the only people who could kick 
my ass and someone had crumpled her like tissue paper. 

 

Levels 

It had stopped raining hours ago, but water still dripped down 
from the 8th level streets, soaking into my head. I should of 
worn a hat, but it was a challenge to shove all my hair under 
one. I was walking on the ground level, looking at the 
splintered rotting wood, crushed by the weight of vertical 
housing development. The homes and businesses down here had been 
almost destroyed by the time they realized you could build 
platforms above the streets and homes. Puddles of stagnant water 
sloshed around my ankles, but I was too shaken to care. I pulled 
out a cigarette-— one I'd sneaked from Lila— and stuck it 
between my lips, gripping slightly with my teeth as I fumbled 
for a light. At this rate I was gonna be wasting half my client 

 



 

fees on tobacco again. I finally seduced a tentative trail of 
smoke from my cig as something moved out of the corner of my 
eye. I pulled the fire deep into my throat. 

 

Johnny Lately 

"Hey fam! Lawless my nigga." The greeting was not friendly. 
"Heard you got a new case... a real one this time." Johnny 
Lately's smile was as crooked and rotten as the nearly 
disintegrated lower city houses surrounding us. He was a good 5 
inches shorter than me, despite being 3 years older, and a 
little lighter— the color of molasses. We were technically 
cousins, but my dad refused to accept him as his sister's son. I 
was going to keep ignoring him. 

"Look man, I need your help." Then I started walking. 

 

Helping Johnny 

See, when Johnny said he wanted "help" he meant he wanted me to 
rough somebody up. I didn't have energy to play his thug. He had 
to run to catch up with my long strides. 

"Look, I know we ain’t always vibed, but I really do need your 
help this time. You see there's this guy, and a buddy of mine 
and him don't quite see eye to eye on a um, uh business 
transaction  and I uh promised—" I stopped, reaching my hands out 
to grab Johnny by the collar, lifting him to his toes. 

"It's not my job to clean up your shit. Even if I wanted to, I 
don't have the time to deal with your goddamn bullshit." 

"I-I'll make it worthyourwhile, I promise!" Johnny sputtered. I 
dropped him. He stumbled back, catching himself. I have to 
admit, I was impressed he didn't fall. 

"Yeah? How's that, you gonna leave me alone for the rest of your 
life?"  

Johnny laughed nervously. 

"Haha nah, I um uh, my friend has some uh information that could 
be pertinent to your current investigation." Encouraged by my 

 



 

slightly relaxed grip, he continued. "See he's a records man, 
works as a night secretary for the City Reg." Dammit. Helping 
Johnny was always a pain in the ass and nowhere near worth it. 
This time, however, I couldn't afford not to. 

 

Wrong Turn 

We walked up three street levels, took the tram up another two 
and then hopped down the 451st Street escalator. After walking a 
few blocks, going in a circle and almost getting crushed by a 
taxi as it scaled the side of one of the moor poorly built 
shanties, we slipped into a narrow alley. A man stepped out of a 
hole in the wall and grabbed Johnny. I moved to stop the guy but 
Johnny spun around, putting a knife to my gut. The tip was about 
at my liver. It was just sharp enough to pierce my skin and just 
blunt enough to tear more than it cut. 

 

Enclosed 

This was the shittiest chair I'd ever sat in. The upside was 
that I was in a room instead of an alley, and only Johnny was 
here. Looking nervous. 

"Don't take it personally, Cuz." I spit in his eye. He almost 
fell off the stool he was perched on. He wiped his eye, flicking 
the muck off his hand. Gotta love tobacco spit. "Look man, I 
just know I gotta shut you up. They said they'd hurt Maman... 
That et l’argent est très bien. Got half of it in advance." All 
I did was glare. 

The knob about four feet behind Johnny turned, he jumped, more 
scared than startled. 

"What  is taking you so long?" a voice said from the doorway. In 
walked a tall— but still shorter than me— woman, with platinum 
hair bunched at the base of her neck. She strode toward me, 
stopping half a foot in front of me.  

"This one's not bad looking, seems tough. Could've been useful. 
A real shame."  

 



 

Her smile was nothing more than a bearing of teeth. This was 
going to be fun. 

 
 

Getting Out 
 
Her nose only offered so much resistance to my teeth. As she 
screamed— more from surprise than pain— I smashed my forehead 
into hers, knocking her backwards. I didn't realize it would 
piss her off so much that she would smack me to the ground as 
soon she got up, splintering the chair. She was on me before I 
could wriggle free of the ropes and crushed wood. Her hair was 
lightning, floating in every direction. Blood ran down her face, 
making her eyes furious— I never noticed how well red brought 
out electric blue. As she started to lower herself, I shoved my 
knee into her side. Her elbow managed managed to slash my face 
as she fell. She rolled, pulling me with her. Our legs tangled 
together as we each tried to keep the other from gaining an 
upper hand. The rope still loosely bound my hands. As she 
wrestled her way above me, I gripped the rope and pressed it 
into her throat. 
 

 
Up 

 
She was breathing shallowly when I stumbled over to Johnny and 
grabbed him by the back of his shirt. Then I broke his nose. 
With my knee. I walked out the nearest door, not caring what 
happened to him or her. Outside the door was a flight of stairs— 
only going up.  
 

Under 
 

I stopped to rest as soon as I cleared three flights— my right 
side was killing me. My ribs were at the very least bruised. And 
my left side and back were partially covered in splinters. If 
I'd had my coat, this wouldn't have happened. I looked around, 
trying to find somewhere to go. I didn't see any windows. The 
air was cold and still. I felt in my boot for my knife— still 
there. Good. You never know what can happen in the Caverns.  
 

The Caverns 
 

 



 

The Caverns were the lowest place in the city, and not just 
literally. It's a sort of underworld, where law can't touch. 
They don't even need to bother with bribes. Anything goes down 
here, from dope rooms and child auctions to genetic experiments 
and unregulated manufacturing. Most people ventured in on 
accident or by force. No one ever left the same. If at all. 
 

 
Dad and Me 

 
Always fuckin' hated this place. Been goin’ down since I was a 
kid. The first time because I thought I was ballsy. The second 
so good ol' dad could show me I wasn't. The tunnels went several 
miles below the surface, most couldn't guess how many. The paths 
went up then down and upside down and dead ended at a wall or 
dropped off. They didn't make sense. Or at least didn't mean to.  
 
"Did you notice the marks?" he asked me when he brought me down. 
He'd led me deep beneath the earth, directly below the police 
station. I tried to think. I wanted to be just like him. And he 
was always right. 
 
The "marks" as he called them were every 400 meters or so. They 
told you exactly where you were. Dad took me down once a week 
for 6 months teaching me how to read them. The ultimate test was 
when he left me there and told me to find my way to Sacred Heart 
clinic— he'd be waiting at the nearest entrance to the Caverns. 
I was 11.  
 

 
Location 

 
To be fair, the Caverns back then were mainly used for smuggling 
contraband goods. Out of the corner of my eye I could see 
something scratched into he wall. 655S– 400B. 655 meters from 
center (directly under city hall) and just under half a 
kilometer below. I was gonna be down here for awhile. May as 
well poke around.  
 

 
Trail 

 
I started for the center— it was the quickest way out. Not the 
most direct, but the fastest. There was a certain dampness in 
the air that chilled me to my bones— a draft you couldn't find, 

 



 

a winter breeze from a window you couldn't close. I wanted to 
rub my arms, but someone's always watching. Waiting. My 
footsteps fell quietly, no need for anyone to hear me approach. 
 
I'd been wandering towards Center Maze for about half an hour 
when I saw it. A thin line of centipedes climbing through a 
crack from below, crawling in the direction I was headed.  
 

 
First Person 

 
I thought I was just imagining it; I'd never seen them down here 
before. It took all my strength not to shiver. I walked on. In 
step with the centipedes. 
 
By the time I reached Center Maze the line had gotten thicker 
and the centipedes larger. I looked into a side tunnel and saw 
one the size of a terrier squirm over a small girl. As she 
whimpered I realized that she was the first person I'd seen on 
the open tunnel. 
 
Don’t know why I didn’t notice earlier, it was practically a 
second city down here. Johnny must have unsettled me more than I 
thought. And that woman. I haven't been that shaken by an 
experience with a blonde since I was 15. Maybe 17. I knew he was 
low, but I never thought he'd stab me in the back— you'd have to 
be lower than a coward. Cowardice, to be honest, was the most I 
ever expected from him.  
 

 
Preparations 

 
I looked away from the girl and down at myself. I couldn't go 
into Center Maze standing out like this, I was too neat— despite 
the bloodstains. I slid the knife out my boot and slashed my 
shirt at the waist. I ripped it the rest of the way around, 
pulling off the bottom to expose my abs. Then I ripped off the 
sleeves. I put the knife back in my boot and strode toward 
Center Maze, head up and chest out. 
 
 

Center Maze 
 

Center Maze was the social center and marketplace of the 
Caverns, where everyone mingled, trading everything from toxic 

 



 

chemicals and banned weapons to gossip and the latest leaked 
police reports. Everyone knew everyone, so strangers stuck out 
like a sore thumb. The only way to blend in and be new was to 
walk in like a cocky asshole. In other words, a fighter. 
 

 
“Lo” Lawless 

 
I walked through the gate, nudging the guard aside with my 
elbow. I could've been nicer, but last time I was here he tried 
to sell me for gambling money. I went to the third water stand I 
saw, grabbed a pitcher and started chugging. The vendor started 
to protest. I grabbed his neck and shoved him into a support 
post.  
 
"Well, well." I really hated that voice. "Didn't think I'd see 
you again down here, Lo." 
 

 
Uncle Ronny 

 
"Ronald." I turned around. 
 
"You know you can call me Ron, Ronny, or dare I say... Uncle!" 
He chuckled. The edge of my mouth twitched in place of a smile. 
 
When I was 18 I got in a fight with my dad. A big one. I didn't 
wanna be like him anymore. So I ran off. Went to see an old 
girl. Ended up down here, fighting. I couldn't tell you today 
what for. Maybe anger. Maybe love. Maybe clarity. Anyway, “Uncle 
Ronny” (as he likes to be called) was my manager. Said I'd be a 
champion. I never wanted money or fame, just to throw punches, 
break bones (even my own, watch people bleed. One day I just 
left. Took all the money Ronald owed me and walked out. I was 
23. I think I saw my dad smile for the first time in 10 years 
when I walked back in his front door. He died a year later.  
 
 

Catching Up 
 

"Come back to fight?" He didn't waste any time. His smile was a 
bit too eager, his wet eyes too wide. His favorite cufflinks— a 
pair of chained fists— were more tarnished that usual and the 
edges of his sleeves were frayed. Frayed clothing was typical 

 



 

for the Caverns, but Maze fighting managers donned the most 
exclusive of stolen and smuggled fashion.  
 
"Going through a rough patch, Uncle?" His smile slipped off like 
cheap foundation. He took a minute to reapply it, more 
haphazardly than before. 
 
"Is that any way to greet family? How bout we talk over dinner?"   
 

 
Middleweight 

 
Sweat dripped down my nose. I was burning. I was alive. I was 
winning, even if it didn’t look like it yet. 
 
The bell sounded. I wiped my hands on my shirt. My knuckles were 
still stained red despite—or maybe 'cause of— the rubbing. 
 

 
The Lion’s Den 

 
I wasn't gonna help out Ronny. After all, he wasn't in so much 
trouble that he couldn't take me to the Lion's Den.  
 
The Lion's Den was the worst and the best place in Center Maze. 
It had the finest for those who were the lowest, who profited 
from misfortune. Ronny wasn't a bad guy, but his friends were. 
The richest smugglers, managers and dealers were regular 
patrons, along with crooked scientists, the police commissioner 
and the drug lord Icarus.  
 
Unfortunately this wasn't my first visit, but I hoped it'd be 
the last.  
 

 
Dinner 

 
I'd be lying if I said I wasn't a little glad Ronny still had 
his regular table. He was a cheap manager, but he was a hell of 
a lot better than my first three.  
 
I considered turning him down, but I rarely say no to food. Like 
I said, I wasn't gonna give him any more of my time than that.  
 

 



 

"Wait," he said when I told him my days fighting for him were 
long gone, " I know you don't care about making money with me 
anymore, or pissing off my brother. But think Lo. About Benny, 
about Jay. And Casey." I sat back down. 
 
"What about them?" 
 

 
Infected 

 
"You ain't heard? Well you know about them murders right? Or 
butcherings more like, with those centipedes. I been seeing more 
'round the city everyday. And–" Ronny stopped, barely composed, 
"a-and he g-got 'em. T-that bastard! That d-dirty muthafucka 
that likes to play up in old wives tales and torture people!" He 
was near sobbing. "The city is infected Lo, and not just here. 
She sick and she needs you." 
 

 
Low-Blow-Lo 

 
The ring was a lot nicer than I remembered. More permanent and 
less dirt. My opponent was an inch shorter than me, a new guy. 
Some hot-shot named Ace Malone, looked about 20. Ronny musta 
been getting hard over the bet money, I hadn't been in a match 
in a little over 15 years and anyone who knew me then or now was 
smart enough to keep their mouth shut. It would just look like 
Ronny was getting desperate. Good thing Daddy Loveless (which 
Lila told me not to call him, at least to his face) wasn't a 
betting man, his jaw almost dropped when I entered my corner. 
The look on his face when I winked at him was worth him knowing 
my fight name.  
 
"Loooook out for Looooow-Bloooooooow-Loooooooo!" The announcer 
called. I was out for blood. I hated that nickname.  
 

 
The City 

 
Ronny was being nice to me. I think he was worried I'd lost my 
edge. If anything I'd developed a nastier cut. That kid never 
stood a chance. 
 
The gym smelled just the way I remembered and the unisex 
regulation training jumpsuits were just as itchy. We had to wear 

 



 

them 24 hours before the day of a fight so the whole maze would 
know not to give us booze or dope. Sponsors don't like when 
their good bets tank. Their anger tended to take on "acidic" 
tendencies. I hated the grey suit, but at least Ronny personally 
sponsored all his fighters instead of selling them out to the 
highest bidder. My third fight was in an hour and I couldn't 
wait to put on my gear.  
 
The Big Three were there. Scouting for new recruits no doubt. 
I'd only been down here two days, but those three reminded me of 
the city. The city that was being eaten alive. The city who 
never showed fear, never let her jaw quiver, never cried out. 
But was worried, scared a little. I could see her nerves shaking 
in the eyes of Loveless, Schafer and Bedevere. The city was a 
tough broad, could handle herself. But she needed help, needed 
it bad. Needed me. 
 

 
Losing Her 

 
I heard her scream. It was cut off, though. Like a sudden 
muffling. I looked to my side where she should have been but 
there was just a cold space. The door was open and the floor was 
filling with little black centipedes. They were like waves 
crashing against the bed. And I was drowning.  
 
I woke, my face drenched, thinking I was still submerged. I 
grabbed a shirt to wipe my face. It wouldn't get dry. 
 

 
Sightless 

 
1 week. 10 fights. 8 wins. 1 tie. 1 disqualification–– I punched 
the ref before the match even started. I couldn't do another 
fight. I felt dead. It wasn't that the fighting was tiring me, I 
didn't fight any of the stars. I was old and Ronnie didn't want 
me knocking out anyone's newest prodigal meal ticket–– it would 
draw too much attention and hostility. It was that I was going 
nowhere. And I hadn't slept. If everyone hadn't been so jumpy I 
would've sworn my grogginess was making me see things. Crawling, 
creeping things with never ending rows of legs. I was so close, 
I could smell it— hear it, taste it, feel it. Everything but see 
it. 

 
Dawn 

 



 

 
The third night I couldn't sleep, I went to see Dawn.  
 
Dawn Vellala was the oldest known fighter. Ever. Lasted 'til 32 
without quittin or dyin. Dawn was the only one to "retire." No 
one would dare call Dawn a quitter. At 6 foot 5 inches, no one 
messed with Dawn. The first week I was here, some jackass by the 
name of Tito Barez made a comment about Dawn being a real “man’s 
man”–– sarcastically. Tito still hasn't been able to  use his 
left hand. A month later some newbie called Dawn "girlie." Given 
that the kid was new, Dawn was easy on her. She left with a 
black eye and a chipped tooth on her way to another city's 
fighting circuit. The next day I asked Dawn to be my trainer. 
Dawn looked at me and walked away.  
 
The only answer I got was "Get lost." Until Dawn retired. The 
day before the announcement, Dawn invited me to an apartment 
above the gym. I learned (not re-learned, but learned) how to 
punch for three hours. Dawn nodded— faintly smirking— and then 
sent me back to Ronny's loft with a pie. If I promised not to 
tell anyone where I got the pie (it was boysenberry— I didn't 
ask where those came from) Dawn would train me. 
 
I didn't know if Dawn was still around— there was no reason to 
stay— so I asked Ronny.  
 
"Dawn? Your old trainer buddy, yeah? Lives in the old fighters' 
district." 
 

 
The O.F.D. 

 
The old fighters' District was a section of caves with housing 
carved into the walls just below the hospital above ground. It 
was the oldest section of The Caverns— back when the underground 
was for an escape from regulation, instead of an escape from the 
law as a whole. It originally ran on electricity and water 
connected to the hospital basement; now it "borrowed" resources 
from the first 3 floors. When the fighting moved to the Center 
Maze, the area became a place for anyone who needed to disappear 
or get off the grid. The older fighters with no time or 
tolerance for criminally regulated bullshit stayed behind while 
younger fighters looking for stardom moved into the Center Maze. 
Ronny told me Dawn was running a sort of boarding house up in 

 



 

the OFD. He winked when he mentioned the place was famous down 
here for the pie.  

 
 
 
 

Sleepless 
 

"Not sleepin, huh?" Dawn pushed me a slice of pie and a steaming 
cup of tea. Boysenberry with something black and spiced. I 
nodded. "Some of my kids are spooked too—" Dawn was referring to 
her guests—"one says she came down to learn how to fight, so she 
could protect the rest of her sisters from the 'Man with the 
thousand creepy crawlies.' She's fourteen." Dawn hadn't changed 
much since I left— same sleeveless shirt exposing bulging 
muscles, a half shaved head giving way to unruly curls and dark 
brown eyes that looked almost inkily black. There were more gray 
hairs (Dawn always had  about three "for luck") and a more 
consistent smirk. I shook my head, this place was no good for a 
fourteen year old, no matter how tough. 
 
"How'd she find her way down here?" I half-muttered, shaking my 
head at my pie. Dawn  pulled out a chair from the table, flipped 
it around and sat down. 
 

 
Delilah 

 
"Well Del— their name's Delilah, but I've been calling them Del— 
ran off after their older sister died. Sister's name was 
Caroline. Caroline, like a good older sister, was supposed to be 
watching Del and their 3 younger siblings. But, Del felt too old 
to be baby-sat and ran off to a... friend’s house. Since their 
parents don't approve of Del's relationship with Cynthia, 
Caroline called their Uncle over (saying she just had to pick up 
her sister from a friend's) to watch the youngest siblings while 
she went out to find Del. Neither of them came home that night. 
Two mornings later, they found Caroline in a pool of dead 
centipedes in an alley on 360th, a block from Cynthia's house. 
Del was hiding in a pile of trash. Anyway, their folks were 
furious. They blamed Del for Caroline's death, asking if an hour 
of handholding and giggles with someone on the edge of 
Shantytown was worth their sister's life. If it was, there was 
no place for them anymore." 
 

 



 

 
 

Reinvigorated 
 

After I left Dawn's, promising to return later, I decided to 
look into Del's family. I normally preferred people to 
computers—you couldn't interpret information machines, you could 
learn a lot from lies— but Ronny didn't want me wandering too 
far. Her full name was Delilah Annemburg Boxer. The Annemburgs 
and the Boxers were two of the oldest and richest families that 
had no connection to crime— they prided themselves on the utmost 
moral purity. There was no way this was a plot to hurt the 
interests of the city's crime bosses that spun out of control. 
Del had been at Dawn's since a week after they found Mirshka. 
Her family kept it out of the police files for fear of any touch 
of immorality. I was gonna rip off Miggins's new mustache next 
time I saw him. I needed to talk to Del to start stitching this 
shit back together. I had a new angle, and suddenly I didn't 
feel so dead.  
 

 
Profit 

 
Ronny was pissed when I said I wasn't gonna fight today. I could 
tell he wasn't gonna be happy with whatever I said when he 
walked in with ashy elbows— he always forgets to put on lotion 
when he's upset. I told him I had to follow up on a lead, but 
that wasn't good enough. No one wanted to fight and I was his 
best chance at making money. All the managers were keeping their 
good fighters close since it got out that that one of CJ's— one 
of the top trainers since Dawn retired— best fighters was found 
with the center of his body eaten away. Everyone was on edge. 
There were only a few fights (mostly with Rookies) to bet on, so 
everyone put their money into them. Always gotta make a profit 
down here. 
 
 

Fight Delayed 
 

I was too tired (and sympathetic, I hate to admit) to argue with 
Ronny. So I paid one of the mop boys to drug the first two 
fighters of the day. Nothing closes down the ring like vomit. 
Ronny glared suspiciously at me when he told me the news. I put 
on my most innocent face and stepped out the door.  
 

 



 

 
Cynthia 

 
When I got to Dawn's no one answered the door. I knocked again 
and Chester (the cat) appeared at the window. He meowed. I heard 
a set of clicks and the door cracked open. 
 
"Where's Dawn?" I asked, stepping inside. The door shut and I 
turned. 
 
"Went to get Del's medicine," said a voice from behind me. 
Turning again, I saw a dark haired, dark skinned girl. Her 
clothing was worn but clean. She looked about 14,maybe 15, and 
had two different colored eyes— one green, one brown— shone from 
beneath her curls. I raised a questioning eyebrow. "I'm 
Cynthia."  
 

 
Estroprogestingitinosis 

 
"And Del went with Dawn?" Cynthia nodded. 
 
It turned out Del had a condition called estroprogestingitinosis 
syndrome, more commonly known as EPS. It was a severe hormonal 
imbalance that showed up people with uteruses at the beginning 
of puberty (sometimes even starting it early). The mildest forms 
included moodiness (and if left untreated, infertility). The 
worst symptoms was uncontrollable weight fluctuations that 
overstressed the body to the point of hospitalization. A lotta 
people had it, though the medication was extremely expensive and 
they only released a generic about a year and a half ago. 
Something called Fabizyak.  
 

 
Grilled Cheese 

 
I hadn't made grilled cheese in what felt like years. But the 
kid wanted a snack and that was about all I could cook— which I 
hadn't done in years either. As I slid the sandwich (almost 
dripping with cheese, the way I loved them when I was little) 
onto Cynthia's plate, I looked at the clock. I'd been here half 
an hour. They still weren't back. Cynthia told me they'd left 20 
minutes before I arrived, but it only took 10 to get to the 
hospital prescription storage room.  
 

 



 

"Hey." Cynthia looked up. "Did Dawn say they were going anywhere 
other than the hospital?" 
 
"Ms. Dawn said they weren't gonna go to the hospital. Said they 
were goin’ to the Sick Bed. " 
 

 
 

The Sick Bed 
 

The Sick Bed was where the city's major pharmaceutical company 
produced its drugs, away from any government regulations. They 
developed and tested them in a series of caves right below 
called the Pharm. The newest batches were always stored there 
until they had enough to dispense. The only good thing about 
their illegal mass-production was that you could steal about a 
month's worth of meds for three people and they wouldn't notice. 
And if they did, they couldn't do anything.  
 
Dawn probably took Del there to avoid stealing from those up top 
who needed it. Whenever the supply looks low, the prices 
skyrocket. Dawn hated hurting people for your own ends, 
especially in a sneaky way. Always said it was cowardly.  
 
I figured they'd be back in about 20 minutes, so I kept making 
grilled cheese.  
 

No Show 
 

I ate three sandwiches. Cynthia ate five. Chester ate half of 
the cheese from one and then licked the bread clean of butter. 
The rest got cold. Dawn and Del still hadn't returned. Started 
making me nervous, more than I'd like to admit. They should've 
been back by now. Nobody who knew any better messed with Dawn, 
and those who didn't usually ended up with at least a 
split-lip-broken-nose-black-eye special.  
 
The liquid crystal in the tunnel lamps started to glow a deep 
red— sunset. Since most inhabitants of the Lower did business 
both above and below ground, they liked to keep the time in sync 
as much as possible. Fall days were short, but not short enough 
for Dawn and Del to still be gone. 
 
I looked through Dawn's closet for something black and tight (I 
didn't wanna wear fighter clothes) and headed for the door.  

 



 

 
 

 
Heading Out 

 
"Where are you going?" Cynthia's eyes were big and curious, the 
kind usually shut away by age fifteen.  
 
"Out." 
 
"Out where?" 
 
"Out there."  
 
She glared at me. 
 
"I'm coming with."  
 
I almost glared back, but she was being very demanding for a 
teenager. I liked it. I shook my head. "Are they in trouble?" I 
wasn't gonna lie to her. I nodded. "Then I'm coming. And before 
you tell me it's too dangerous, I'm gonna tell you that I don't 
give a shit. Del's only down here 'cause of me. If they hadn't 
gone to see me that night..." Cynthia's eyes darkened a bit, 
then she shook her head and stared me straight in the eye. 
"Besides, I grew up in the Corridor. We only moved up two years 
ago. I know how to bust some teeth and break some balls." 
 

 
Partners 

 
It'd been awhile since I'd had a "partner"— I think I had one 
for about a week, a kid named Tom. I'd pissed off some gal's dad 
(who happened to be my client at the time) and he refused to pay 
me. But, I wasn't done with the job so I agreed to work with his 
buddy's nephew Tom (an insurance investigator) so he could keep 
an eye on me and keep my hands distracted from my client's 
daughter. 
 
Cynthia was already more useful than Tom. 
 

 
At the Pharm 

 

 



 

She was quiet; she didn't ask any useless questions or try to 
make small talk. She also took in a lot for a 15 year-old kid. 
Her eyes stuck to everything— at least for a second or two— and 
her gaze was constantly roaming.  
 
We reached the entrance to the Pharm caves in about 20 minutes. 
Crouching behind a rock, I checked for guards. Usually, there 
were none. They liked to let people wander in 'til they were too 
far to get out. Then they used them for testing. I saw three 
this time and they were jumpy, spooked. My favorite kind of 
guard. 
 
I told Cynthia to wait behind the rock while I took care of 
them. 
 

 
Disarming 

 
I punched the final guard in the throat and she fell to the 
ground with a thud. I thought about catching her, but no one was 
around to hear her fall. I looked into the cave before turning 
back to the rock. Just as I was turning back, I noticed 
something. I looked back into the cave to find Cynthia coming 
out from behind a shadow.  
 
She smirked shyly. I just stared, not sure whether to be angry 
or impressed. So I simply grumbled, 
 
"C'mon."  
 

 
Back Up Top 

 
Lila was pissed. She didn't like that she had to find out about 
my whereabouts from her father of all people, and that I'd been 
fighting. I guess she didn't wanna see my pretty face all 
smashed up. I didn't blame her; I disappeared for almost two 
weeks and left her with Jaime. At least he was good company. 
She'd been putting him to work in her coffee shop, teaching him 
the secrets of a good brew. He was a quick learner.  
 
Lila helped me sip my coffee, since one arm was fractured and my 
other wrist was sprained.  
 
"It's a bit hot," I winced. It was more like scolding. 

 



 

 
"Oops," she said with a slight glare. "I'll set it down to cool 
while I get you a snack. Would you like a sandwich?" 
 
"I'm not really hung—" she cut me off with a look and stepped 
into the kitchen. Jaime stifled a laugh. 
 
"She missed you, ya know," Jaime whispered. I raised an eyebrow. 
"She kept saying how she should've (and could've) found someone 
else to keep her warm at night, but she didn't know when  you 
were coming. Said it wouldna been quite fair if you stumbled in 
with a busted face to, I think her exact words were 'find her 
face between somebody else's thighs.'" Without looking up, Lila 
responded, 
 
"I also cleaned out the corner store's supply of cigarettes. I 
even smoked menthols . And that was after I smoked my personal 
supply. Now," here she looked up, "before I have to go through 
lung regeneration therapy, are you gonna tell me what the hell 
you were up to?" 

 
Heading In 

 
The place felt off. It was usually quiet, in a careless way. 
Tonight it was a tense, almost paranoid quiet. I motioned to 
Cynthia to stay close. We didn't see any more guards, but we 
could hear people moving in other tunnels. Hushed, rushing 
footsteps echoed through the walls. I wondered where Dawn and 
Del had gone— if they were captured, hurt or hiding. As we were 
heading towards the stash caves, Cynthia stopped. 
 
"Do you hear that?" she said, looking down a side cavern. 
 

 
First Sign 

 
There was a low moaning, like someone trying not to cry out but 
failing. I poked my head through the opening of a small cave on 
the side of the tunnel. I didn't see any sign of Dawn or Del— 
until I noticed the guard lying on the floor with broken thumbs. 
Dawn only broke thumbs when people were being particularly 
unhelpful.  
 
I walked over and gave him a nudge with my toe. He grunted and 
glared.  

 



 

 
"So," I said, "what happened to you?" He looked like he was 
trying to avoid lying on his right side, so I figured it was 
pretty banged up. When he didn't answer, I pulled out a 
cigarette and lit it— slowly and deliberately. Cynthia raised an 
eyebrow from a corner by the entrance. I shrugged. This guy 
didn't need to know how badly I needed this information. As far 
as he was concerned, I had all the time in the world. 
 

 
 

Toddd 
 

"Some guy," he coughed, "came in with this kid. He was kinda 
girly, and the kid didn't look so good. Like she was maybe a 
junkie who waited too long for her next fix. I figured the guy 
was her pimp or something. See it often enough down here."  
 
Shit. Dawn wouldn't wait long enough for Del to run out of meds 
before getting more. I finished my cigarette and threw it down, 
still lit by the guard's ear. 
 
"You've been a real doll. I've got a couple more questions, the 
first one bein what's your name?" 

 
 

Disguised 
 

Toddd— with three Ds— was about the same size as me. So I took 
his uniform. He told me he caught them as they were leaving the 
storerooms. They should've been able to get out. Something 
must've kept them back, especially if Del was sick enough to 
look jumpy. As I was stuffing my hair into Toddd's guard cap,I 
had Cynthia bind his mouth. 
 
"We should go to the main lab," she said when we were far enough 
away from Toddd. "As I was gagging him, he said if I knew what 
was good for me I'd scram and leave you to bury yourself in your 
own digging. He said he wouldn't want his daughter stumbling 
onto the horrors down here." 
 

 
Lost and Found 

 

 



 

"Right after that guard caught us, she started shaking. Real 
bad. Like a jar of rocks on the Main Street Jetway. So— hey!" 
Dawn turned to the technician standing by Del's side. "You keep 
checking on them. You will  make them better. Understand?" The 
tech paled and continued checking Del's vitals. Another time I 
might've grinned–– Dawn could be a real charmer sometimes. 
 
"Anyway, she was real shaky. So I scoop her up in my arms and 
run down here to find someone. And I ended up down here, with 
this fine young woman. I think her name is Gloria." Gloria 
looked up at the sound of her name but quickly turned back to 
Del at Dawn's warning glare. "I thought it was strange she was 
the only one down here," Dawn continued, "but I've been too 
worried about the kid to care. "  
 

 
Fabizyak 

 
"I did notice, though, that the file rooms are being cleared 
out. We passed a few on the way here, sorta crazy. A big bit of 
a hot mess. Papers everywhere. Some with some interesting 
names... Like Del and their sister's, your old fighting buddies 
and the poor Bedevere kid— Mirshka. All behind the door labeled 
Fabizyak." 
 
I had to take a step back. I'd looked through the victims' 
medical histories the other day— they all had EPS but that was a 
common condition, and there was no reason that should make them 
targets. But I hadn’t looked at what meds they were taking. It 
was starting to make sense. So much I almost felt dizzy. 
 
"Oh," Dawn added, "did I mention Gloria here is one of the head 
scientists? One that oversees  production and testing of 
pharmaceuticals." Looks like I was going to have to ask Gloria 
some questions. 
 
 

Dr. Gloria  
 

Dr. Gloria was more than scared of Dawn, she was jumpy. Nervous 
about something else. She went to grab a vial and a syringe and 
almost dropped the syringe as she ripped open it's packaging. 
Her eyes were darting around–– she kept sneaking looks to what 
looked like an empty observation deck near the top of the room. 
Cynthia was sitting next to Dawn and holding Del's hand. They 

 



 

stared into each other's eyes with the loving (and slightly 
melodramatic) intensity only 15 year-olds have and the hopeless 
optimism no one should have to experience that young. I was 
still standing. 
 
I grabbed a chair from the floor—– they were scattered around 
the room, toppled over, along with gurneys and beds. There were 
even a few privacy screens like the ones from the ER. "Doc," I 
said, pulling out my cigarettes, "you look like you need a 
smoke." 
 

 
 

Guinea Pigs 
 

She'd just poked the syringe into Del's arm. The electric green 
liquid seemed to calm her. Gloria looked at me, then Dawn, then 
back at me. I pushed a stool towards her. She sat down slowly 
and reached for a cig. I lit it for her. She took a long drag, 
then blew the smoke up... in the direction of the observation 
deck. 
 
"So, Doc. You wanna tell me why all your other mad scientist 
buddies left and why you got stuck with the clean up?" She 
looked down, the cigarette shaking with her hand. "Look, at 
least start with why this room is empty. Looks like a testing 
room, where're all the guinea pigs?" 
 
Gloria swallowed, staring straight into my eyes. "Dead." 
 

 
Eggs 

 
I wasn't sure what was behind her eyes when she talked. One part 
regret, one part sorrow, two parts disgust and something else I 
couldn't pinpoint... cold disappointment? 
 
"How."  
 
"Some died. The rest we killed. The first half out of mercy, the 
second half..." She gulped and bit her lip, her head only 
shaking so much as to rustle her pale, thin bangs. "The second 
half we killed so we wouldn't get caught." She sighed, a trace 
of frustration lacing her breath. "But then you showed up. Such 
a waste. So close. We were so close!" She looked up at me, tears 

 



 

starting to form at the corners of her eyes. "The lives... the 
research... the money ! All gone. We almost had it. We thought 
the formula was solid two years ago—– after all it was such a 
painful process. So much anguish for such a simple solution!"  
 
"What?" I said, not sure she'd been talking to anyone but 
herself. 
 
"The eggs!" She cried, "Centipede eggs!"  
 

 
 
 
 

The Clean Up 
 

Me, Dawn and Cynthia all starred. Del's eyes were shut. The 
doctor's tears had put out her cigarette. Her eyes pleaded for 
another. I gave her the one I was just about to light for 
myself. She inhaled deeply with her eyes shut. They opened, 
taking in our confused looks. 
 
"The key ingredient, the element to perfectly balance the 
hormones in the pill. Centipede eggs, treated with human growth 
hormones," she impatiently informed us. "You know, the thing 
that causes the horrible side effects. We didn't catch them 'til 
six months ago. But I suppose you already knew that... That is 
why you're here, right?" She looked at me, her anxiety growing 
with her frustration. "Who spilled? Was it Jeffers? We always 
knew he was too soft. Or Treyos? He always looked so sick when 
we injected those people with more hormones and chemicals to 
make the eggs mature." 
 
Dawn looked ready to tear this woman's left lung out. Dr. Gloria 
didn't show any concern for anything than her ruined project.  
 
"Look," she said, "I wanna make a deal. I'll give you everyone 
who knew, who was involved. Even the counter-serum to stop the 
tremors. Just send me to Ridleys and no hot box." I had no 
response. I'd figured it was a cover-up, but nowhere near this 
bad. "Please? You have to!" She shrieked. And then the lights 
went dark. 
 

 
Darkness 

 



 

 
I pushed Dr. Gloria on the ground, anticipating the whooshing 
sounds of micro-heat-gun shots. There was nothing worse than 
feeling the water in your skin boil. Not that I felt sorry for 
the doctor, but we needed to get out. We couldn't do that if she 
was writhing on the ground. I trusted Dawn to take care of 
Cynthia and Del. I pushed Gloria under Del's bed, covering the 
sides with a sheet.  
 
My eyes didn’t have time to adjust when the lights came flooding 
back. I could see well enough to step out of the way of the goon 
that came running at me. I swung my arm into his throat. As he 
fell, I heard a voice I recognized. I turned to see a familiar 
tawny face, shrouded by a blonde head of hair, standing a few 
feet away. 

 
Distractions 

 
Her nose had healed, but there were still some teeth marks. I 
should've broken it. I didn’t return her grin. 
 
"Nice to see you again, doll face." Her voice was somewhere 
between a purr and a growl. "We had so much fun last time, it's 
a shame you had to leave early. You didn't even get to see my 
best tricks." I had to admit, she had an almost irresistible 
pout. Almost a shame I was going I break it. There were three 
other guards in the room, fully occupied with Dawn. I wanted to 
keep blondie here distracted enough for Dawn to get out with the 
kids before she could call reinforcements. 
 
"It's a real shame," I began, starting to circle in closer, "you 
know my name—– thanks to my lovely cousin—– but I don't know 
yours." She smiled— thin, like a stiletto blade. As I'd been 
circling her, she was circling me.  
 
Her mouth was next to my ear as she breathed her name, "Violet." 
 

 
Violent Violet 

 
And then she bit my ear, letting her tongue linger. I could feel 
blood and saliva sliding down my jaw. I grabbed her hair and 
tore her away from me, damaging my ear more. I threw her out of 
my hands. Some of her hair was caught between my fingers. I 
shook it off and she pounced. 

 



 

 
She hit me with all her weight, smashing my back into a stool. I 
rolled off the fall. She landed on me and started punching. The 
first fist hit me on the right side of my jaw— opposite my 
bleeding ear. The second hit me in the eye. The third went for 
my mouth but never landed. 
 
She looked down at her mangled wrist for a second. Then smacked 
me across the face. Her thighs were tight around me, but she 
shifted her weight to hit me. I twisted my hips up and to the 
side with my full body behind the thrust. She fell and landed on 
her good hand. I plunged my elbow into her exposed spine.  
 
As she cried out the cave started shaking and rocks started 
falling. I heard the crackle of compressed charge explosions. I 
looked around and saw no trace of Dawn, Cynthia or Del. Just 
three immobile but groaning bodies on the ground. I turned back 
to see Violet with a rock in her hand and a sneer on her face. 
Everything went black. 

 
Loose Ends 

 
I woke up in the hospital with Sheriff Miggins at the foot of 
the bed. He'd even brought me flowers. I gave him my most 
charming smile and fluttered my eyelashes. "For me?" I asked. He 
blushed. He was lucky I didn't giggle. 
 
"You did good work, Lawless," he grumbled. It was probably the 
first time he’d ever said that. "The mayor wants to thank you, 
along with the Big Three. The whole city owes you one." 
 
I guess Doctor Gloria had told them everything. She was pretty 
heartless, but she did drag me out of that cave after they'd 
blown it. Guess she figured I’d serve her better than her old 
bosses. It turned out that their generic, Fabizyak, caused 
near-fatal tremors after about a year of taking it, when the 
eggs built up in your system. Since almost a quarter of the city 
(not to mention almost a third of the world) was taking it, 
recalls and lawsuits would have financially crippled the 
company. So they staged a mass cover-up. The centipede eggs were 
toxic, and would be found if they just killed off everyone. So 
they injected more hormones to make the eggs hatch and let the 
centipedes eat their way out, like tapeworms but hungrier. There 
would be no explanation other than an old wive's tale from the 
21st century—– that conveniently only targeted women. But they 

 



 

hadn’t accounted for hormone levels of people who weren’t cis 
women.  

 
Doctor Gloria saved her skin by injecting Del with that serum. 
That way everyone knew it could work. Ironically, Gloria had EPS 
too. She'd needed to make that serum to survive.  
 
Del's parents let their child back in their home— they'd been 
worried. They even started to warm up to Cynthia; it didn't hurt 
that she was one of the city's new heroes.  
 
Dawn stayed down in the Caverns, using the reward money to 
expand Chester’s playground. 
 

L.I.O.L. 
 
I was lying in Lila's bed, naked with her dark olive head 
resting just below my heart. Her fingers stroked my thick curls. 
"Are you ever gonna tell me your full name?" She asked. 
 
I smiled. "Lola Inaren Oshi-Lawless." 

 


